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Federal Energy Regulatory Commission May 26, 2016
Attn: Mark I. Ivy, Outdoor Recreation Planner
Division of Hydropower Administration and Compliance
Washington, D.C. 20426

Re: Project 2555, Recreation filings
Docket numbers P-2555-017 and P-2555-018

Dear Mr. Ivy,

In response to your letter of February 18, 2016 regarding our filing non-
compliance and follow up letter extending the time allowed for KWD to submit the 
required docs, I have electronically submitted several documents. 

The regulatory agencies solicited for comments were provided 30 days to 
respond. The 2015 report was completed after expiration of the comment period. 

Documents included in this submission are: 
•Form 80’s for 2008 and 2014
•Recreation reports for 2004, 2009, and 2015
•A Word document with photographs related to the facility
•A copy of the letter soliciting comments from the regulatory agencies

(please note that the 2004 recreation report was never completed formally as a 
submission. The document included is a summary of improvements in place and data 
collection methodology at that point in time)

I hope this submission satisfies the need to update our recreation reporting 
requirements. If it is not sufficient or if you need additional information, please email 
(jlacasse@kennebecwater.org). 

Kennebec Water District now has a plan in place to compile and submit 
future obligatory documents electronically by appropriate deadlines. Thank you for 
your patience. 

Sincerely,

Jeffrey D. LaCasse

KENNEBEC WATER DISTRICT
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Recreation Report 2015
Automatic Project – FERC 2555

Messalonskee Stream, Waterville, Maine

History of prior recreation reporting methodology and reason for modification in 2014 Form 80 filing

In Form 80 reports completed prior to 2014, recreational use was determined using a much 
wider scope than used in the 2014 Form 80 report. When the Kennebec Water District (KWD) took over 
ownership of the Automatic Project in 1995 from the Central Maine Power Company (CMP), it received 
copies of prior filings by CMP. Included in this paperwork was its most recent filing of a FERC Form 80 
(1991). CMP had hired a consulting firm to obtain data to complete that recreation report for the 
Automatic Project as well as for several other projects owned by CMP. KWD based its own reports in 
subsequent years on the data model described in the document “Estimates of Recreation Use on the 
Messalonskee 4 Development/Automatic Project, dated April 6, 1992.  The methodology used in that 
report resulted in significant estimates of recreation use associated with the project. As the 1991 Form 
80 appeared to be an acceptable submission by FERC, KWD used the same scope in its Form 80 
constructions in the 2000’s. 

When compiling the data for the 2014 Form 80, it became apparent to KWD that the recreation 
use estimates provided in the past were not true estimates of recreation use actually associated with 
the project. Several recreation activities that were not directly related to the resource (the stream 
impoundment from the Automatic Project to the Rice Rips Project) had been included in prior years 
(based on the CMP report). Those activities were not included in the 2014 data.   

The origin of this reporting modification began when we discovered a clearer definition of the 
project boundary and of reportable recreation use required in Form 80. That new information seemed 
much more realistic and allowed us to provide a much clearer picture of what happens within the 
project boundary than the assumptions under which we had previously operated.  

Although there are several recreational facilities in the areas adjacent to the impoundment, the 
only one directly related to the Automatic Project is the carry-in boat landing on North Street in 
Waterville. Therefore on the 2015 Form 80 we reduced our focus to the recreational activities 
associated with that site only. In addition to having no control or responsibility for the other recreational 
activity sites, they have no true relationship to the stream and we have no way of knowing the actual 
use numbers for those sites. In past filings, we attempted to estimate use, but our observations were 
limited by our access to the sites and to any available public records. Filing Form 80 to reflect only the 
FERC licensed boat launch is much more reasonable and accurate.  

The carry-in boat launch is used primarily for canoeing, kayaking, and fishing. There are ample 
nearby recreational opportunities that are not associated with the project including the YMCA/Boys and 
Girls Club complex, a municipal swimming pool and tennis court complex, youth soccer fields, 
community garden plot and a playground/picnic area. The City of Waterville Parks and Recreation 
Department recently developed a cross country ski trail complex on city land nearby. There is also a 
walking path that follows a water/sewer easement parallel to the stream. Snowmobiling, cross country 
skiing, and ATV activities take place at various points on private lands abutting Messalonskee Stream 
from the Automatic Project (M4) to the Rice Rips Project (M3).  The shoreline within the City of 
Waterville’s boundary is primarily urban residential properties. Most of the remainder of the shoreline 
upstream from the North Street carry-in launch to the Rice Rips Project in Oakland is rural woodland.
There is some use of private residential properties abutting stream to launch canoes and kayaks, but 
those sites are not available for access by the general public without trespassing. That restriction 
removes them for consideration as valid project recreation sites.  
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Besides providing much more realistic estimates for recreation use related to the project, 
limiting the focus to just the boat launch site allows for much greater accuracy in projecting the facility 
use. Rather than traveling throughout the area and attempting to estimate all recreational activity use in 
proximate or adjacent properties, staff can visit the boat launch site more frequently getting better use 
accuracy and reducing estimates. Using the new methodology described above, the Form 80 data for 
the 2014 report is significantly different from that reported in prior filings (1991, 2003, 2008) when use 
of proximate recreational facilities was included in the estimates. Associated recreation use totals are 
significantly lower and much more representative of the activities actually associated with the 
Automatic Project. 

Typical project recreation activity

The two primary uses of the site are kayaking and fishing by canoe. Almost all the use is in the 
upstream section of the stream between the launch and the Rice Rips Project in Oakland. There is a 
definite seasonal variation in the use of the boat launch site. Use of the launch site typically begins in 
late April and extends through October with peak use from late May to early September. The site gets 
little or no use in the winter period from late October until ice out. 

We have noticed little variance in the frequency of use of the boat launch site over the last 
several years. 

Weekday use: Weekday use varies mostly with the weather. On rainy or cold days there is almost no use 
of the facility. On dry, warmer days, there are typically two primary periods of activity at the site: in the 
morning hours and in the hours from 3:00 PM – dark. Peak weekday use is in the summer months June 
through August. The site visitors in the morning hours tend to be repeat visitors who use the site 
regularly. Afternoon visitors typically do not use the site as regularly. 

Weekend use: Use also varies with the weather. Weekend use has no pattern but the site typically has 
some degree of use throughout each weekend day during summer months. Many weekend users of the 
site only visit the site on weekends. 

Holiday use: Memorial Day, July 4, and Labor Day are the only holidays within the peak use season. July 
4 and Labor Day typically see heavy site use, especially on warm, sunny days. 

Recreational Use Monitoring program methodology at site

The supervisory staff of the Kennebec Water District is charged with the responsibility for 
monitoring and noting use of the North Street boat launch site. The monitoring is at random times and 
almost daily. The site is on a regular travel route within the Kennebec Water District service territory. 
Observances are made during the spring – fall period as the site is only used during ice-out periods. 

Staff observes both use of the boat launch and use of the parking area associated with the 
launch. The parking area is monitored to determine if non boaters are using the lot and taking spaces 
that are meant to be allocated to boaters. Most of the monitoring is visual only, but periodically short 
interviews with users are conducted to determine satisfaction rates and to uncover any issues users may 
have.

Total annual recreational use is estimated based on the observance process cited above. Site 
use is historically relatively regular, dependent on time of year, time of day, and day of week and, of 
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course, weather. The parking lot for the boat launch is limited to five parking spaces, so it is a relatively 
simple task to monitor use.

Prior improvements to North Street Boat Launch site

The FERC license for the Automatic Project required improvements to the existing launch site on 
North Street. The license contained a requirement to add improvements to the parking area and to add 
signage indicating a FERC recreation site under management by the Kennebec Water District. Those 
improvements were made in 2001. 

Addition of boat launch dock and other improvements at North Street launch site

In 2012, the Kennebec Water District (KWD) was approached by the Waterville Parks and 
Recreation Department and a private individual seeking assistance with a proposal to add a dock at the 
carry in launch site along with permanent concrete steps on the access bank. KWD assisted with the 
design and permitting processes and construction was completed in 2013. The steps were designed to 
add access safety and eliminate erosion on the natural bank sloping to the launch site on the stream 
bank. Methods of construction and erosion control practices were implemented under the guidance of 
the Maine Department of Environmental Protection.

Use of the carry-in launch facility after the installation of the dock has remained relatively 
unchanged. Amount of use is dependent on time of year, stream flow, weather, and weekday, weekend 
or holiday periods.  Kayaking is the most prevalent activity followed by fishing via canoe. When the dock 
was added in 2013, swimming was added to the recreational opportunities at the site as the dock was 
periodically found to be used as a dive platform.  

Since the construction of the access steps and docking facility, we have received several 
compliments on the improvements. We also received a couple complaints that there were youths using 
the dock for swimming who harassed those launching watercraft from the dock. We quickly worked with 
the City of Waterville’s police department to ensure additional police patrols at the site and we have not 
received complaints since those began.  

Addition of an upstream fish passage structure and plan for downstream passage

The Kennebec Water District applied to the Low Impact Hydropower Institute to be certified as a 
Low Impact Certified Hydropower Facility. Certification was received in February 2011. One condition of 
continued certification was the installation of facilities for eel passage. Working in conjunction with the 
Maine Department of Marine Resources, Essex Hydro, Inc. and an independent Maine consultant, KWD 
designed, piloted and monitored an upstream ladder passage system for eels at the Automatic Project 
dam. Initial operation began in 2012 but, because the Automatic Station was out of service that year for 
an extended portion of the normal eel migration period, a definitive accounting of the effectiveness of 
the eel passage system was not available until the next summer. The ladder is made operable during the 
normal annual upstream migration period, typically May through June. The system as implemented was 
deemed successful following the 2014 monitoring period. 

Another component of eel passage is downstream passage. As Automatic Project is one of 4
hydroelectric stations on Messalonskee Stream, passage through the Automatic Project needed to be 
coordinated with passage through the other projects. Rather than implementing costly and impactful 
downstream passage components at each of the Messalonskee Stream projects, the accepted process 
for downstream passage will involve manual collection of adult eels at the Snow Pond prior to entry into 
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Messalonskee Stream, trucking of the fish downstream past all the hydroelectric projects, and release of 
the fish into the Kennebec River. 

Eel passage is not a direct recreational activity, but it does provide a boost to the ecosystem of 
the stream in the Automatic Project impoundment. Although eels are not themselves sportfish, 
theoretically, the stream food chain will be fortified and the stream should become a better fishery. 

Comments requested from Regulatory agencies

Solicitation of comments from selected regulatory agencies was required as a component of this 
report. Information was provided regarding the recreational use within the Automatic Project 
boundaries and comments on the adequacy of such and recommendations for improvements were 
requested. Several site photographs were also included with the solicitations. The agencies were asked 
to respond within 30 days. Letters were sent to the Maine Department of Conservation, the Maine 
Department of Inland Fisheries and Wildlife, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and the National Park 
Service. 

In addition to information describing the recreation opportunities at the site and adjacent areas, 
the agencies were asked two specific questions: 

Do you feel that the boat launch facility is adequate to meet the demand?
Do you feel there is a need for additional facilities related the Project?

By the deadline, two responses were received, both via email. Kevin Mendik of the National Park 
Service stated “the National Park Service (NPS) concurs with your assessment that the work 
accomplished to date at the carry-in boat launch site off North Street in Waterville satisfies the 
requirements of the Recreation Plan required in Article 408…..” Steven Shepard of the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service stated “The Service agrees with the conclusions of the Draft Recreation Report.”

Attached:
Photographs of site and site features
Template of letter to regulatory agencies

May 23, 2016
Report filed by:

Jeffrey D. LaCasse, General Manager
jlacasse@kennebecwater.org
Kennebec Water District 
6 Cool Street
PO Box 356
Waterville, Maine 04903-0356
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2009 Recreation Report for Automatic Project, FERC 2555

(Note: this report has been reformatted and updated for re-filing in 2016)

Project ownership and requirements under the license for FERC project 2555
Under its FERC license terms and the related Order Approving Recreation Plan, the 

Kennebec Water District (KWD) is required to periodically file a FERC Form 80 and a related 
Recreation Report.  This report is based on a compilation of data related to recreational 
activities in the area of the Automatic Project impoundment. It is intended also to offer an 
evaluation of the adequacy of the site to meet recreational needs with input from interested 
regulatory agencies, both state and federal. 

The sole recreation facility related requirement for the Automatic Project under the 
initial terms of its license was to install a parking area with appropriate identifying signage at 
the carry-in boat launch on North Street in Waterville. 

Recreation activities in the project boundary
The former owners of the Automatic Project, the Central Maine Power Company (CMP), 

commissioned a study in 1992 to determine recreation use at all FERC projects the company 
owned at that time.  As a result of the study, the consultant, Land & Water Associates of 
Hallowell Maine, created a report titled “Estimates of Recreation Use on the Messalonskee 4 
Development/Automatic Project”.  The intent of the report was to describe the methodology 
used to create estimates of recreation use in the project to be used in completing FERC form 
80. The methods used in data collection and the logic for derived recreational use estimates are 
described in detail. 

As in the last required compilation of Form 80 data from 2002 and 2003, the CMP report 
was used as a template to detail recreational activity in the area of the Automatic Project 
boundary. Although the only facility in the project impoundment area for which the Kennebec 
Water District has direct responsibility is the carry-in boat launch off North Street in Waterville, 
several other recreational offerings in adjacent areas were also included in the compilations 
under the CMP report criteria. As a result, in the 2008 Form 80, KWD attempted to estimate 
total recreation use days not only for the boat launch site but for all the activities originally 
cited in the CMP report. Those activities included hunting and alternate access sites. There are 
also many other recreation facilities – a municipal swimming pool complex, tennis courts, youth 
soccer fields, the Waterville Area Boys and Girls club, and a walking trail on the Quarry Road –
that do not have a direct relationship to the project or are within its boundaries, but which 
were considered in the estimates of recreational use based in large part on assumptions made 
from the observations in the CMP report. 

At the North Street boat launch site, canoeing and kayaking again were virtually the only 
activities. Kayaks, however, seemed to have overtaken canoes as the watercraft of choice for 
facility users. Canoes continued to be used more for fishing, where kayakers seemed to be 
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simply paddling for exercise and enjoyment. The facility parking area got heavy use, but never 
was observed to be at overflow, even during peak holiday periods. 

Method of data collection
In 2008, the Kennebec Water District, owner of the Automatic Project, was required to 

complete a FERC Form 80, a compilation of recreation use within the project boundaries and 
follow up the data collection with a summary of that activity. 

As in the early 2000’s, recreation use related to the project was monitored by Kennebec 
Water District management and treatment plant staff. Monitoring was intermittent and 
occurred when personnel passed the site during normal operations. Staff logged observations 
of recreational use. However, most of the observations were made at the boat launch site 
which is easy to observe and directly related to the FERC license. It was almost impossible to 
monitor other recreation use in the area with any sense of accuracy. Because of that lack of 
personal observation, we used estimates developed based on observations derived from the 
CMP report to fill that data gap. 

Unlike in the last recreation report collection period, 2002 and 2003, the Kennebec 
Water District did not specifically seek to interview users of the boat launch site, although in 
several instances when monitoring the sites, our staff engaged users in casual conversation.  
Almost all the conversations were pleasant and the users had positive comments on the site 
improvements made a few years earlier. Many were under the impression that the launch was 
part of the larger recreational activity sites in the immediate area adjacent to the launch, most
of which are maintained by the City of Waterville Department of Parks and Recreation. 

Opinion on adequacy of meeting recreational needs
Based on the observations taken of the carry-in boat launch and its parking area, it 

seems the facility is currently meeting the needs of users.  In addition, although it is almost 
impossible to accurately account for all users of the ancillary recreational facilities, they are 
definitely well used and seem to be enjoyed. The total of the recreation offerings in the 
immediate area provide exceptional opportunities for various types of activities.

Jeffrey D. LaCasse
General Manager
Kennebec Water District
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Recreation Report in conjunction with FERC Form 80
2004

Introduction
The Kennebec Water District, owners of the Automatic Project, FERC 2555, is required 

to file a report in conjunction with the filing of FERC Recreation Form 80. The report should 
detail the use of recreation areas associated with the project, monitoring methodology used in 
obtaining use data, and a conclusion on the adequacy of the recreational facilities. 

Facility improvements required under license agreement
The Kennebec Water District proposed constructing improvements to the parking area 

at the carry-in boat launch on North Street in Waterville under guidelines issued in the FERC 
approved recreation plan for the project. 

In early 2001, the parking area was paved and striped to allow for 5 parking spaces and 
an adequate backup area within the lot. Treated wooden bollards were installed between the 
parking lot and the access walkway to the launch area. The intent of the bollards is to restrict 
the launch to carry in and not allow any trailered boats access to the launch area. The bollards 
were installed in agreement with the City of Waterville Fire Department. Two of the bollards 
are removable to allow access to the launch by emergency responder vehicles.  A sign was also 
added adjacent to the launch to signify that the launch was a FERC project site and to indicate 
ownership and contact information. 

Monitoring and data collection methods
Recreation use related to the project was monitored by Kennebec Water District 

management and treatment plant staff. Monitoring was intermittent and occurred when 
personnel passed the site during normal operations. The site is on a regular transit route within 
the Kennebec Water District service area. Monitors uses a simple form to record use and other 
comments. 

The majority of use at the launch site is canoeists, many of whom are fishing to some 
degree as well. Kayak use is the next highest site use. The impoundment from the launch site 
upstream to the Rice Rips Project, mostly rural woodland on both shorelines, is the primary 
route of the boaters as downstream is a shorter, populated urban setting not as attractive for 
fishermen.

Monitoring use at recreation sites and facilities in the area proved to be much more 
difficult than monitoring at the boat launch site as we had limited access to many of the other 
facilities. To estimate use throughout the area, we used collection and estimating methods 
from a plan contracted by previous project owner, Central Maine Power Company. Although 
the total estimated recreational use in the area based on the CMP methods appeared to us to 
be very high for the resource types listed, we felt that the researchers were required to collect 
much more information that we were able. We adjusted our data estimates to better match 
what was viewed in compilation of the CMP report. 
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Conclusion 
An objective of this report is to determine if the facility is meeting the recreational 

needs of the area. Based on the monitoring of the boat launch site, the facility seems to be 
meeting its purpose. The parking lot is frequently in use, but not to overflow level. Comments 
received during our site monitoring related to the site modifications have been positive. The 
other recreational facilities in the area are very popular with a much larger volume of use than 
the carry-in boat launch. 

Jeffrey D. LaCasse
General Manager
Kennebec Water District
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Maine Department of  Conservation April 22, 2016
Maine Department of  Inland Fisheries and Wildlife
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
National Park Service

Re: FERC project 2555 Maine, Automatic Project

To Whom It May Concern (if  you are not the appropriate contact, please 
forward this letter. Thank you):

As a condition of the recreation report to be filed in conjunction with 
FERC Recreation Form 80, the Kennebec Water District (KWD), owner of  the 
Automatic Project in Waterville, Maine, is required to solicit comments from 
specific state and federal agencies. Your agency is one of  those on the comment 
solicitation list. From you organization we are seeking comments on our 
adequacy in meeting the recreational needs at the project as well as any related 
recommendations you might have.

The Recreation Plan within the FERC license for Automatic Project is 
limited to requiring KWD to construct an improved parking area and 
appropriate signage for a carry-in boat launch access site off North Street in 
Waterville. This location is one of the few public access points to the 
Automatic impoundment which extends from Western Avenue in Waterville 
to the upstream Rice Rips Project in Oakland. 

In the early 2000’s, KWD constructed a paved parking lot marked for 
five vehicles at the North Street boat launch. This improvement satisfied the 
recreation requirements in the license. Access to the stream was over an 
unimproved grass and gravel slope. In 2013, KWD, in conjunction with the 
City of Waterville and some private citizens, constructed wide concrete 
access steps to the shore and a removable wooden dock to provide easier and 
safer canoe and kayak access and egress. Photos of the improved parking 
area, the grass/gravel access point prior to the steps and dock, and the 
improved site with the steps and dock are included with this letter. 

The North Street boat launch site is the only recreation site that KWD 
has improved related to its license requirements. Most of the property in 
Waterville abutting the stream is privately owned urban properties. In 

KENNEBEC WATER DISTRICT
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Oakland, most of the property is privately owned rural properties. In Waterville, 
immediately adjacent to the boat launch site are many public recreation facilities. Those
facilities include the Waterville Area YMCA/Boys and Girls Club, the Waterville 
Municipal Pool complex, municipal tennis courts, a public picnic area, youth soccer 
fields and a public walking trail running through these facilities (these facilities are 
shown in the attached Google Earth photograph - running from south to north).

The opinion of the Kennebec Water District is that its boat launch site is the only 
recreational facility for which the District should be responsible based on the 
combination of the referenced proximate available public recreation facilities in 
Waterville and private ownership of most of the remainder of the impoundment 
shoreline. On our most recent Form 80, we have estimated annual use of the boat launch 
facility to be 4220 recreation days. The recreational activities associated with the carry-in 
boat launch site are primarily limited to kayaking, canoeing, and fishing.

The official recreation report will be filed after all regulatory agency comments 
are received and added. Comments are due within 30 days of receipt of this request. 
Prompt comments (or notice that no comments will be forthcoming) will be much 
appreciated to allow the report to be completed and filed quicker. Email responses 
(jlacasse@kennebecwater.org) are preferred, but mailed responses are also fine. 

Upon request, I’ll provide to you a copy of the final recreation report. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely,

Jeffrey D. LaCasse
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2015 Recreation Report Photographs (1)

Wide angle of North Street recreation facilities

Close up of North Street boat launch site and parking area
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2015 Recreation Report Photographs (2)

North Street Boat Launch Access Site prior to 2013 upgrades

North Street Boat Launch Access Site after Dock and Access Stairs Installation in 2013
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2015 Recreation Report Photographs (3)

North Street Boat Launch Parking Area

North Street Boat Launch Site Signage
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2015 Recreation Report Photographs (4)

Eel Ladder looking down from spillway deck

Eel Ladder in background extending down from spillway deck
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